Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

July 21, 2017
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Libhart on Friday, July 21, 2017 at 9:30 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom at HIA with the following members of the Committee present:







Stephen Libhart

James Helsel



James Gross


William Leonard





Also attending were  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), Bennett Chotiner (SARAA Board), Donald Geistwhite (SARAA Board), Keith Chase (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing & Public Relations)  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Minutes:  The minutes of the June 23, 2017 Executive Committee were deemed approved.
Financials & Dashboard:
Mr. Peiffer reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are 1.8% better than budget, or $247,227 better, resulting primarily from cargo landing fees and the use of unrented gates more often than expected.  Total Operating Expenses are 6.3% better than budget year-to-date, or $528,168 better, resulting from four new positions not being filled as quickly as anticipated, and some projects that have not yet started.  Net Operating Revenues are 14.7% better than budget year-to-date, or $775,395 better.  Total Income is $832,509.   This excludes the Old Bethlehem Steel lot sale, which is reflected as a footnote on the Budget Summary page.  The money from the sale is on the Balance Sheet under Unrestricted Assets, Investments.  Mr. Peiffer said that the coverage numbers are the same as last month.  A new item on the Balance Sheet under Non-Current Assets is a Note Receivable from Shaner Hotel for tenant allowances per their agreement.  It was paid in June because their site work started. On the Capital Project Summary report, there were three projects added:  Glycol Recovery/Street Sweeper, Airfield Tractor & Attachments, and Compactor. There are two completed projects:  Select Medical Building Gate, and FCRA Construct Taxiway.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, Total Food/Gift Gross Sales are up 6.37% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 6.22% year-to-date.   CFC days are down 4.47% year-to-date. There is an error in the schedule regarding Ground Transportation/Uber which will be corrected for the Board meeting.  It should show a change of 55% year-to date.  On the Fuel Flowage Report, Total gallons are down 5.29% year-to-date, and Revenue is down 7.10% year-to-date.  
Bond Underwriter Services:

Mr. Peiffer reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign a contract with Royal Bank of Canada (RBC) Capital Markets of Lancaster & New York City for bond underwriter services.  The agreement will be for the services related to the refunding of SARAA’s 2008A Bonds.  The Underwriter fees and expenses will be paid from the proceeds of the bonds expected to be issued to refund the 2008A bonds.  On June 5th, SARAA issued a Request for Proposals for Bond Underwriting Services.  Ten firms submitted RFP’s by the June 30th deadline.  A three member airport staff committee consisted of Mr. Peiffer, Mr. Leonard and Mr. Dailey evaluated and scored the RFP’s.  The firms were narrowed to a shortlist of three for interviews.  The evaluation committee was expanded to include the Board Chairman, Mr. Libhart and SARAA Police Chief, Mr. Miller.  The Royal Bank of Canada was unanimously selected by the evaluation team.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Note:  Mr. Libhart designated the Finance Committee and the Chairman of the Board to be the decision makers regarding the refunding of SARAA’s 200A Bonds.  The SARAA Board will ratify their actions.  
DCED Multimodal Fund Grant Resolution:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is a SARAA Resolution authorizing the Executive Director to accept and sign the DCED Multimodal Fund Grant.  SARAA requested a Multimodal Transportation Fund Grant in the amount of $2,095,500 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) to be used for the rehabilitation and reconstruction of Airport Drive.  This resolution designates the Executive Director and the Chairman of the SARAA Board as officials to execute all document and agreements between the Authority and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 10:01 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, August 25, 2017, 9:30 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by: Camille Springer
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